BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 7 February 2011
Present:
Councillors


Councillor Greg Titcombe (Chair)

Councillor David Bishop


Councillor Robert Civil (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Paul Corazzo

Councillor Edwards (also Northamptonshire County Council)



Councillor Terry Freer

Councillor Jenny Henson

Councillor Larry Henson (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Ellie Manns


Councillor Paul Marks


Councillor Jonathan West

Representatives of Member Organisations


Graham Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)

Kamal Paul (Kettering Racial Equality Council) 

Paul Ansell (Civic Society)



Also Present

Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Ash Tuckley (Kettering Police)


Greg Chopper (Kettering Borough Council)
Janice Maxey (Forum Administrator)

10.KTF.33
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Adams, Bain, Hollobone, Malin, Parker (NCC), Smith-Haynes and Watts.
10.KTF.34
MINUTES

RESOLVED 


that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 1 November 2010 be approved as a correct record.
10.KTF.35
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
10.KTF.36
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) and Paul Ansell (Civic Society) indicated that they wished to speak under Item 7 - Suite 16.
10.KTF.37
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES

Sergeant Ash Tuckley of Kettering Police was present at the meeting and addressed the Forum in relation to the most recent crime update figures. He drew the forum’s attention to the following:-

· Overall, the picture was positive with a good detection rate of 35% which was above the national average of 24/25%.
· Drug offences showed an almost 100% clear up rate.

· A guardian team had targeted the historically high All Saints Ward in respect of criminal damage and this had resulted in a substantial reduction in crimes.
· Avondale Grange Ward – despite no specific targeting, there had been no increase in burglary crime.

· Overall, a good achievement in reducing number of anti-social behaviour crimes.
Members of the forum raised the following questions/comments:-

· As it had been recently reported that ASBOs were going to disappear, what would take their place?

· What was the comment from Kettering Police in respect of the proposed reductions to the Police across the County?

· The Avondale/Grange Ward figures showed high level of vehicle nuisance, what was the Police doing about mini motor menace and what proportion of vehicle nuisance were actually in respect of noise?

· The Brambleside ward showed a rise by 12% in rowdy and inconsiderate behaviour.  What action was being taken on a Borough wide basis to deal with this?
· In St.Michaels and Wicksteed Ward, figures showed a massive increase in deception and fraud.  What was the reason for the 61% increase since last time?

Sergeant Tuckley made the following points in response:-

· In respect of the demise of ASBOs, the Forum was assured that ASBOS would not be removed unless something more effective was put in their place and this item was a matter of high priority for Northamptonshire Police.

· He did not envisage that the proposed cuts to the Police would have any real impact in Kettering.  Some officers had been moved from roles that were no longer needed or appropriate and Kettering had also benefitted from the recent boundary changes as he could now use the whole team to target specific issues. 
· Regarding mini-motor nuisance on the Grange ward, Section 59 warnings enabled Police to remove offending vehicles, however the Police had to strike a balance in pursuing moving motorcycles due to the danger of accidents and they did have their own officers on bikes to engage for off-use driving.  In addition, they tried to adopt a prevention policy by using intelligence to target those individuals flouting the law and to prevent them re-offending.  It was sometimes difficult to differentiate between noise-related or anti social behaviour incidents as these were often treated as the same thing.
· Most of the rowdy behaviour incidents which took place in Brambleside took place near the shops and the Forum was assured that a seasonal spike in youth issues was in their plan and Brambleside shops would be part of that agenda and would not be ignored.  They were also looking at the possibility of CCT cameras and residents would be consulted to tailor individual requirements in due course.
· Unfortunately, he did not have the full details of the incidents that had resulted in the massive increase in deception and fraud in St Michael’s ward, however the forum was assured that there was not just one single person on a fraud spree in the area responsible.  Many different types of fraud offences could be the reason for the increase, even stolen credit cards being traced to outside the area.  In any event, he was certainly not aware of any specific spike and members should not be overly concerned with the reported increase.
The Chairman thanked Sergeant Tuckley for his report and his responses to the Forum’s questions.

10.KTF.38
SUITE 16 UPDATE

Greg Chopper, Economic & Regeneration Officer, Suite 16, presented an update report in respect of the regeneration of the Town Centre area.  In summary:-

· Kettering was still the main retail centre for North Northants;
· New shops continued to open in the town centre;
· The Market Place continued to host a diverse range of events and activities;
· Market Place restaurants were continuing to take shape;
· Public Realm work would soon continue onto Market Street and Sheep Street;
· Northfield Avenue/Northampton Road was aiming for an April 2011 completion; and

· The demolition of the Hog’s Head site was imminent.
Mrs Myra Bale of Kettering Taxi Association, made the following comments:-
· There was still no mention of taxis in the proposals and drivers were still finding it difficult to operate with some arguments taking place between drivers as to where taxis were allowed to wait in the town;
· There was currently no under-cover waiting area for customers;
· The Council’s Enforcement officer was helping drivers as much as he could;
· Blue Badge spaces were being used for turning because this was safer;

· Dispensation Order was still awaited; what was happening with this?
· Mr Russell of the Licensing Authority was going to meet with the drivers to talk through their concerns and this was very much welcomed;
In response, Greg Chopper confirmed that in respect of the Dispensation Order, there had been teething problems with the siting of the temporary taxi and rank and he was currently working with police on that matter.

Paul Ansell, Civic Society, made the following comments:-

· The on-going Suite 16 projects were vital to the town’s progress.  The Tresham House project had been completed very successfully, although had not attracted a lot of attention due to its location.
· The restoration of the Market Place and its new buildings were fitting in very well as well as being built to the highest standards, which the Tresham House project had started.
· He had previously suggested that a ‘design guide’ be produced.
In response, Greg Chopper confirmed that the Suite 16 was being delivered on time and within budget.  There would be opportunity to raise the profile of Tresham House as it was acknowledged that it was a great asset to the community
Kamal Paul, from the Kettering Racial Equality Council and of Premier Stores made the following comments:-

· He was happy to report that his Premier Store had been open for a year and any problems had been dealt with promptly by Paul Thomas and his team;

· It was difficult for taxis to manoeuvre in the Dalkeith Place Taxi Rank;

· There was currently no protection for the taxi queue;

· There was a lack of fast-food venues for people coming out the clubs into Dalkeith Place/Silver Street area in the early morning.  

· Since the taxi queue had moved, his business had seen a massive increase in trade;

· The Silver Street/Dalkeith Place area should be promoted in addition to the Market Place.

Greg Chopper made the following comments in response:-

· In respect of the taxi comments, he would feed comments back to try to find solutions wherever possible.

· In terms of promoting the Silver Street/Dalkeith Place area, the Market Place was the main focus of the town in terms of being able to accommodate all sorts of events. 

Comments/questions from other forum members included the following:-

· Although the new market place buildings were in keeping with the old buildings, why were there two colours of roof tiles (grey and red) and not just one?  Paul Ansell responded that the mixture of slate and red was in keeping with the existing market place buildings.
· Would it be more sensible to defer the demolition of the Hog’s Head from mid March say to May until the Horsemarket was finished?  Greg Chopper responded that the projects were all on a rolling programme due to spending commitments.
· Could rising bollards be used at the top of Gold Street?  Cllr Larry Henson said he would be happy to use some of his ward initiative funding for this.  Graham Soulsby responded that the use of rising bollards had not been taken up in the past due to the cost but would be happy to speak to Cllr Henson outside of the meeting in respect of this matter. 

· Why was there currently a £1.1m under-spend in respect of shop front improvements?  In response, Greg Chopper reported that he would come back with the reasons for the under-spend and Graham Soulsby added that take-up of shop front grants was being promoted but that responses had not been as fast as had been expected.

· What steps would be put in place en ensure that traffic jams were avoided when the Hog’s Head was demolished and could it be done early evening instead of in the day?  In response, Greg Chopper confirmed that there would be some disruption but that this be as minimal as possible.
· Officers should be congratulated on the progress made so far with Suite 16 which a huge commitment for the Council.
.

.

10.KTF.39
KBC DRAFT BUDGET 2011/12
Graham Soulsby outlined the Council’s Draft Budget for 2011/12 and reported that the Housing Revenue Account and Capital Programme were both on target.  He added that:-

· For next year’s budget, a 10% reduction had been assumed and a lot of savings already identified, however still £.5m gap to be closed.

· Of the original £2m gap, from savings found (1.4m), leaving £.5m to find.

· Opportunities to look at closing remaining gap of £.5 m (to be considered at Executive on 16 February and then Council on 24 February)

· In the years thereafter, the Council should be better off.

· It was recognised that the Council faced challenging times ahead; however neighbouring authorities were in much worse positions, financially.

Members made the following comments:-

· What was happening with the concessionary bus travel?  This was money that has been taken away from us yet is money that we never had in the first place.  This was actually funded locally but it has been treated as if we received a Government grant but we never actually had it.  Is there any update as to what has happened?  (Cllr Marks)

Graham Soulsby responded that from 1 April 2011 the concessionary bus travel would become the responsibility of the County Council.  Members of the Council agreed to extend the scheme on discretionary basis.  Under the transfer the Council had lost £120,000 which was unfair and the Council had lobbied the Government as a result.  This had resulted in a payment back to the Council of £35,000 but unfortunately not all of the money that had been lost.

· Had the Council made sufficient provision for bad debts and also the future change in the number of properties? (Cllr Larry Henson)

Graham Soulsby responded that this discussion had been had and that there was a great deal of research behind the figures.  He would ensure that these concerns were relayed to the Executive.
· Too little money had been allocated to the Avondale Grange ward which was one of the most deprived areas in the district, whereas the Council has spent £15,000 on its own car park for staff.  The budget showed that £100,000 set aside to make more parking available in estates this year had been spent improving London Road car park and no money was left for next year.  Concern was also expressed about the lack of progress of the capital scheme at Rosewood Place.   (Cllr Corazzo)

Graham Soulsby responded that the London Road car park had had to be resurfaced for health and safety reasons and the Executive would be made aware of the points made by Cllr Corazzo.

· The County Council budget impacts greatly on this forum and is far more stringent of services to this community. In respect of concessionary fares and the loss of bus services to rural areas, the Council needed to understand the impacts e.g. fuel costs for rural residents, discretionary scheme impact.  In general, we should look at the impact of what happens elsewhere.  (Cllr Jonathan West)

The Chair suggested that this matter could be referred for consideration by the Executive.

· In respect of Community Safety, what does the £189,450 cover in respect of supplies and services? (Cllr Bishop).

Graham Soulsby would find out and let Cllr Bishop know.

· The charge for pre-planning advice which can be very simple advice obtained (i.e. yes or no) will cost £100.00.  What is the situation with large scale applications i.e. East of Kettering Section 106 monies and carbon costs? 

Graham Soulsby responded that in terms of the locally setting of planning fees, because they are set nationally large applications have a capped contribution of £50,000.  The regulations also gave the Council scope to recover its costs.

· Has any other groups/individuals presented to the Council any alternative budget that we can look at? (Cllr Larry Henson)

Graham Soulsby responded that the some comments had been received from Scrutiny but in terms of an alternative budget this was not really applicable to a majority led council.

· I understand that there could quite substantial amounts of Section 106 monies owing to the Council?  Can this money be claimed back to help with the budget? (Cllr Bob Civil)

Graham Soulsby responded that there had been quite a lot of work done and the Council was now in a position that it knew what monies were outstanding.  

· I thought that all this was collated by the County Council because most of is used for schools or building roundabouts and I have raised this with the County Council (Cllr Larry Henson) 

AGREED
that the Borough Council’s Executive Committee be informed of any relevant comments in respect of the Draft Budget 2011/12 so that they could be considered at the Executive Committee meeting to be held on 16 February 2011.

10.KTF.40
POLLING PLACE & POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW
Members of the Forum were notified that Kettering Borough Council was commencing a consultation exercise regarding the Polling Place and Polling District Review and any representations or comment should be provided to Ian White, Electoral Services Manager by 14 February 2011.  A report would then be presented to full Council on 24 February 2011 which would incorporate members’ comments, and any other comments received.
One comment was made at the meeting in respect of the use of Hawthorn Road School which was always disrupted on Polling day and the use of St Michael’s Church hall was suggested as an alternative.  The Chair advised that Cllr L Henson relay these comments to Ian White as part of the Consultation exercise.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.50 pm)

              Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
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Kettering Town Forum No. 1
7.2.11

